   SAINT MARY of the IMMACULATE CONCEPTION CATHOLIC CHURCH
Celebrating the

SACRAMENT of MARRIAGE
PREPARATION and PLANNING
My Dear Friends,

Congratulations to you both as you begin this new part of your lives together.  Truly, the blending of two lives in this commitment of Faith is a time of great excitement and joy. The guidelines which we offer here are general instructions of the Roman Catholic Church or are specific to our Diocese of Arlington or to Saint Mary Parish. These guidelines are to for you: 1) to help you know what is needed to prepare, and to help you plan your wedding celebration of the sacrament of marriage. 2) to help you begin to prepare for a life-long commitment of love with one another.  

Remember that, although the preparation and planning of a wedding can be hectic and stressful at times, focus your attention on the joy of having been called by God to begin a new life with the one you love.


May God bless you as you prepare for your wedding and may your marriage be filled with love and the peace of the Lord.

Yours in Christ,

Rev. John. P. Mosimann
Pastor
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1009 Stafford Avenue

Fredericksburg, VA 22401

(540) 373-6491

GETTING STARTED

Contacting the Parish  


The couple considering marriage must contact the Parish Office at least six months in advance when you are planning to celebrate your wedding. When you contact the Parish Office, a member of the staff will take your contact information and ask you a few basic questions, primarily concerning whether you are Catholic and whether you have been married previously. This helps the priest or deacon who will be working with you know be better prepared to help you. You may request a particular priest or deacon or one will be assigned to you. 
Setting the Date


When you contact the Parish Office, you may request a date for the wedding liturgy, but only the priest or deacon you are working with can confirm a date for you. He will only do this after meeting with you and then consulting the church calendar. It is important for you to not commit to a reception venue until you have a confirmed date and time for the wedding liturgy from your priest or deacon. 


This allows time for preparation, which involves several sessions with a priest and participation in one of the diocesan Pre-Cana programs. It provides time for spiritual preparation as well as ample time to prepare for the ceremony and assemble the appropriate paperwork.

MARRIAGE PREPARATION
Saint Mary Parish really loves and is concerned about you and we want to do all we can do to help you develop the qualities and attitudes that create and sustain a loving marriage. The coming months are an important opportunity for you to come to know each other a little better. The marriage preparation process has been developed with the hope of strengthening your marriage. Through the guidelines presented here, the Church demonstrates its concern that couple’s develop a beautiful and permanent marriage relationship.

Marriage preparation provides a way for couples to deepen their commitment to each other and to their sacramental marriage “in the Lord”. Premarital instructions can help you focus on the many aspects of marriage, maybe even some you may not have discussed with one another or even thought of yourselves.
As a couple, you meet with the priest or deacon to fill out your prenuptial forms and to gather required documentation, to take the FOCCUS survey and to arrange for further instructional meetings as appropriate. You will need to attend one of two diocesan marriage preparation programs, the Catholic Engaged Encounter Weekend or the Conferences for the Engaged. Both the meetings with the parish priest or deacon and the diocesan preparation programs are informative, instructive, and help to bring you to a deeper awareness of self, sexuality, and the Sacrament of Matrimony.  The meetings also provide much practical information for newly married couples.

Conferences for the Engaged 

This is a program designed to stimulate reflection and couple discussion on some of the many aspects of marriage and family life. Presented by married couples and a priest or deacon, topics such as covenant, love, sexuality and sacrament is covered. See your priest or deacon for dates, time and location of the conferences.

Catholic Engaged Encounter Weekend

 This program consists of a weekend away with other engaged couples with plenty of time alone together to plan your marriage. It is not a sensitivity course or an exercise in group dynamics.  It is specifically designed for communication between the two of you. Through a series of ideas presented by a team of two married couples and a priest, the atmosphere is created to talk privately on all aspects of life as a married couple. It is always from the viewpoint of your relationship.  See your priest or deacon for dates, time and location of the conferences.
A certificate of completion is given to the couple when either conference has been completed. You are advised to register early for these conferences because space is limited and they fill up about two months prior to the event.

Natural Family Planning:  For information about this important topic, please speak with the priest or deacon who is guiding your preparation.
FOCCUS Survey:  Your priest will also administer a FOCCUS survey. This is an assessment of the couple’s readiness for marriage and will help in identifying problems, if any. While the survey is not a pass or fail test, it might indicate readiness issues or problems that may cause a delay in the marriage.

REQUIRED DOCUMENTS
Several Documents are required for marriage in the Catholic Church. Their purpose is to establish that you are a baptized Christian, whether or not you are Catholic, that you are free to marry (for example, that you are not currently married) and that any prior marriages you may have had have received a declaration of nullity. The Church also requires that you obtain a marriage license from the civil government where the marriage takes place, i.e. the Commonwealth of Virginia. The priest or deacon working with you will be happy to discuss these documents with you and understand how to complete them. It is important that you begin work collecting them as early in your preparation as possible.
· Baptismal Certificates – Catholic Christians must have a Baptismal Certificate from their parish of Baptism issued within the past six months, embossed with the parish seal, and containing “notations.” Non-Catholic Christians must have a certificate or letter (photocopy is permitted) proving baptism in their church. Parishes are contacted frequently by those preparing for marriage and are happy to receive your call. After your wedding, Saint Mary will send notification to your parish of baptism so that they may record your marriage in their records.
· Affidavits of Freedom to Marry – two for each person (total of four). Your priest or deacon will provide the forms.  Each of you will ask two people who have known you for significant amount of time to sign a document indicating their belief that there is no reason that you cannot marry one another. These are signed before a priest, minister, rabbi or a notary public.

· Declaration of Nullity – for any party who may have been previously married. Photocopies are permitted.

· Marriage License – available at the courthouse of either one of the parties within 60 days of the wedding date.

THE MARRIAGE LITURGY
RITE OF MARRIAGE: WITHIN or OUTSIDE OF MASS
This is a question which should be discussed with your priest or deacon.  The rite of marriage, that is the liturgical ritual through with the sacrament takes place, can be celebrated on its own, or within a Mass (the Eucharist, including the distribution of Holy Communion.) If both members of the couple are active Catholics, the rite of marriage within Mass should be considered. If one member of the couple is a non-Catholic Christian, generally the sacrament of marriage will not be celebrated within Mass. If one member of the couple is not Christian, the sacrament of marriage will not be celebrated within Mass. If your wedding is celebrated within Mass, a priest must preside, rather than a deacon.

THE PRIEST OR DEACON
For most weddings here at Saint Mary, one of the priests or deacons from the parish will preside.  A relative or friend who is a priest or deacon may be delegated to preside at the marriage instead, but he must have civil authorization in Virginia.  In case of a mixed marriage, the minister of the non-Catholic party is welcome to participate in the ceremony.  Please speak with the priest assisting your preparation if this is a possibility for your ceremony.
WEDDING COORDINATOR
All weddings are assigned a Saint Mary Wedding Coordinator.  She is a parishioner familiar with weddings at Saint Mary and will assist you in coordinating the many details of your wedding liturgy with your priest, musicians, altar servers, photographer, and florist.  She will attend the rehearsal and be available for set up before your wedding.  The wedding coordinator’s fee is $100.00 and, like the other fees, is due one week before your wedding.  You will be given the name of your coordinator when you meet with your priest.  Outside consultants are allowed to help the Saint Mary Wedding Coordinator, but may not be used in place of her. It’s important that after you set the date of your wedding with your priest or deacon you call Karen Vossenberg, the coordinator of the Wedding Coordinator program, at 540 373-8646. If your wedding is in Spanish, call Letitia Gonzales at 703 473-7218.
TIMES FOR WEDDINGS
All parish weddings are scheduled on Saturdays at either 12:00 noon or 2:00 p.m.  Due to Feast Days and other functions, not all Saturdays may be available. The wedding party may use the Church from 11:30 a.m.-1:30 p.m. for a noon wedding, and from 1:30 p.m.-3:30 p.m. for a 2:00 p.m. wedding. Because confessions begin at 3:30 p.m., we ask that use of the Church, photography, etc. be finished by 3:30.

WEDDING REHEARSAL

Rehearsals are scheduled on Friday evenings at 4:00 p.m., 5:00 p.m. or 6:00 p.m. The rehearsal is scheduled in coordination with the priest presiding at your wedding. Musicians do not as a rule attend the rehearsal.  Often there will be another rehearsal or parish event on the same evening. Please remind your wedding party to arrive at the rehearsal promptly so that it can start at the agreed upon time. Traffic on Interstate-95 in Virginia as well as in the immediate Fredericksburg area is quite heavy on Friday afternoons.  Please tell the members those who will be attending the rehearsal to allow extra time when traveling to the church.  In addition, it is very important that small children who are in the wedding party attend the rehearsal. This is their opportunity to “practice” walking down the aisle, etc.  See “Children in the Wedding Party.”
CHILDREN IN THE WEDDING PARTY
Children are welcome to be in the wedding party for weddings at Saint Mary as long as they are old enough to understand what they are being asked to do. They also must attend the wedding rehearsal.  Sometimes in a wedding procession, a child decides at the last moment he does not wish to walk down the aisle. The wedding coordinator will encourage and make last minute adjustments (e.g. have him walk with a bridesmaid) to help a child who is suddenly not sure about going down the aisle.  However, if a child decides that he is not going, we allow him to sit with a parent or grandparent and continue without a fuss.

OFFERING AND FEES
It is customary for the couple to make an offering to the parish church to help cover expenses in maintaining the parish’s facilities. For families who are members of the parish, there is no set fee. While the amount of the offering is up to them, the couple should keep in mind the importance of the ceremony to them, as well as what they will be spending on the rest of the wedding. The customary offering is $100.00. If they are not registered members of Saint Mary Parish, the fee is $500.00. For the priest who prepared and performed the ceremony, it is customary to give a gift in addition to the Church offering. It is also customary to offer a small gift to the altar servers, and this is generally $20.00 each. Please check with the Wedding Coordinator to determine if there will be servers present for your ceremony. In addition, there are fees for the wedding coordinator as well as the organist and cantor for your wedding.  See the section “Wedding Coordinator” and “Music”.  All offerings and fees are due one week before your wedding. Please provide separate checks.  A single envelope is provided for your convenience. You may leave the fees with the receptionist at the parish office or with the priest or deacon who is assisting you.
FACILITIES
There are limited facilities at St. Mary for the bride to get “dressed”.  Ask your wedding coordinator for details.  Members in the bridal party should arrive about a half hour before the wedding. When they arrive, they should remember that this is a church and proper decorum must be observed.

FLOWERS

Arrangements for the flowers are to be made by the couple. Artificial flowers are not permitted. A simple arrangement of two bouquets of fresh flowers is sufficient. They may be placed against the back wall of the sanctuary or in front of the altar. If there is more than one wedding on the same day, couples may share the flowers. Please ask the wedding coordinator to assist with coordinating this option.  It is very important for the couple to realize that the flowers are their gift to God to beautify His house in celebration of their wedding day.  For this reason, we ask that you leave your flowers in the church for Masses that weekend. During the seasons of Advent and Lent, however, flowers must be removed from the church following the wedding liturgy. During Christmastime and the Easter Season, the parish decorations and flowers around the altar are already quite extensive and may serve very well as your wedding flowers or they are something you will need to coordinate with. The parish flowers during these times cannot be removed from the church.
OTHER DECORATIONS

If decorations for the pews are to be used, tape or wire must not be used, as this destroys the finish of the pews. Please ask the florist to use plastic clips, elastic, or unwired ribbon.  We do not permit aisle runners in the church because they are a serious safety hazard Flower girls are not to throw flowers or other materials on the floor.  
PHOTOGRAPHY/VIDEO
The church building and the sanctuary (the area surrounding the altar) are the most sacred spaces of the community, and a spirit of respect and quiet must be maintained at all times. Photographers and videographers are not permitted anywhere in the sanctuary (the raised area around the altar), including the steps. They also should remain behind the congregation, so as not to cause distraction during the liturgy. The use of flash during the wedding liturgy must be limited and discreet. Video cameras are to be stationary, remaining on a tripod. Special lighting for video may not be used during the liturgy. 
Photographs following a 2:00pm wedding must be finished by 3:30pm. Photographers/videographers should check in with the wedding coordinator before the ceremony begins to receive any last minute instructions or have any questions answered. Please feel free to use other parts of the church property, e.g. the Mary Garden for photos. 

USE OF MUSIC IN VIDEOS OR ON THE INTERNET
To use music recorded at your wedding liturgy for a professional video or to post video from your wedding on the internet you must receive permission from your priest or deacon and from the Saint Mary Director of Sacred Music; there may be an additional fee for the commercial use of any music performed at your wedding.

UNITY CANDLE

A unity candle is not an official part of the wedding liturgy. Your priest or deacon may give permission for a unity candle during a wedding liturgy outside of Mass.  It is placed on a table to the side of the altar. The use of unity candles should be discussed with the priest before you purchase one.  
MISCELLANEOUS
No rice, bird seed, confetti, bubbles or any other material is to be thrown or used inside or outside the Church, or anywhere on the parish grounds. These materials are difficult for the parish staff to clean up and can be a safety hazard, especially for children and the elderly.

RECEIVING LINE

Because of space and time constraints, we encourage that you discuss receiving line options with your Wedding Coordinator 

HOME PARISH
Be sure to notify the Parish Office if you will be living in the parish after the wedding so that we can update your registration to show you are now married.
MUSIC for the WEDDING LITURGY

Music for your wedding is coordinated through the Saint Mary Music Office.  As soon as you set the date of your wedding with your priest or deacon, you must contact David Uschold, Director of Sacred Music at 540-373-6491 ext. 217 or duschold@stmaryfred.org.  Mr. Uschold will put your date on the Music Ministry Calendar and arrange a time to meet with you and assist you in choosing the music for your wedding liturgy.  

Musicians

Saint Mary Parish has a staff of professional musicians. In addition to an organist/pianist and cantor that Saint Mary will provide for your wedding, you may choose to have additional instrumentalists. Your organist will help you contract any additional musicians requested. See below for requirements of using musicians not from Saint Mary.

Outside Musicians

If you choose to bring in an outside organist or pianist, he or she must be a professional musician, and a “bench fee” of $175.00 must be paid to the Saint Mary Music Ministry.
Guest singer/instrumentalists are allowed with the approval of the music director following provisions:
a. Must rehearse with the organist prior to wedding day. There is a $75.00/hour fee for this rehearsal.
b. Must provide a copy of any special accompaniment music at least 2 weeks before the wedding.
Music in the Liturgy


In this packet there is a wedding planning sheet and a list of suggested music choices. You can listen to most of the instrumental music suggestions on Itunes or youtube. For songs, the focus is on participation by all, just like Sunday Mass, so you are invited to choose hymns or other songs that those who participate in your marriage liturgy can sing together. If you have a special request that is not on our list or in our hymnal “Gather”, the words must have a Christian message that is in accord with Catholic teachings.  Songs not in our hymnal must be approved by both your priest or deacon and the Director of Sacred Music

Musician Fees

Organist: 

$250.00 (includes one planning meeting)
Cantor/Soloist: 
$125.00
All fees are due to the Parish Office one week before your wedding.
Outline of The Marriage Preparation Process


I.
CONTACT PARISH OFFICE AT LEAST SIX MONTHS BEFORE YOU PLAN TO BE MARRIED


II.
INTRODUCTORY MEETING WITH PRIEST OR DEACON; RECEIVE SAINT MARY WEDDING PACKET; TAKE THE FOCCUS SURVEY; BEGIN GATHERING DOCUMENTS

III.
MEET WITH PRIEST OR DEACON TO DISCUSS THE FOCCUS SURVEY


IV.
WHEN WEDDING DATE IS SET, CONTACT
DIRECTOR OF SACRED MUSIC DAVID USCHOLD


and WEDDING COORDINATOR KAREN VOSSENBERG

V.
ATTEND AN ENGAGED ENCOUNTER WEEKEND or CONFERENCE FOR THE ENGAGED


VI.
SUBSEQUENT MEETINGS WITH PRIEST OR DEACON; COMPLETE AND SUBMIT ALL DOCUMENTS

VIII.
MEETING WITH PRIEST OR DEACON TO FINALIZE CHOICES FOR THE WEDDING LITURGY

IX.
WEDDING REHEARSAL


X.
WEDDING LITURGY

· Document Check List

· Current Baptismal Certificate for Catholics




· Copy of Baptismal Certificate for non-Catholics





· Confirmation Certificate – if necessary






· 2 Affidavits of Freedom to Marry for each party (total of 4)


· Copy of Declaration of nullity – if necessary





· State Marriage license








· Fees Check List

· Priest





Gift amount decided by couple

· Church for Parishioner


$100.00 - Customary

· Church for non-Parishioner

$1,000.00




· Wedding Coordinator


$125.00
· Organist/Pianist



$250.00
· Cantor




$125.00
· Additional Musicians


$50.00-200.00 
· Extra Music rehearsals


$75.00 per hour

· Altar Server




$25.00 – Customary
All fees are due in Rectory office one week before your Wedding and paid in separate checks.  An envelope is provided for your convenience.
Important Telephone Numbers

Saint Mary Church 
Parish Office main number
(540) 373-6491

Priests
Rev. John Mosimann, Pastor
(540) 373-6491


Rev.Scott Sina, Parochial Vicar
(540) 373-6491


Rev. Sean Koehr, Parochial Vicar
(540) 373-6491


Rev.Phillip Cozzi, Parochial Vicar
(540) 373-6491

Rev.Michael Folmar, Parochial Vicar 
(540)373-6491
Deacons
Dcn. Alberto Bernaola
(540) 373-6491

Dcn. Richard Delio
(540) 373-6491

Saint Mary Music Ministry


Mr. David Uschold, Director of Music and Organist 
(540) 373-6491 ext. 217

Wedding Coordinator Program


Mrs. Karen Vossenberg, coordinator
(540) 373-8646

Mrs. Letitia Gonzales (Spanish)
(703) 473-7218
Marriage Licenses
Spotsylvania County
(540) 507-7600


Stafford County
(540) 658-8750

Fredericksburg City
(540) 372-1066
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